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INTRODUCTION TEXT

In the context of The Whole World is 
Watching, we are presenting our Dis-
patch project. The project stands as 
a journalistic effort to capture the 
zeitgeist of Occupy Wall Street. It 
also aimed to contribute to the orga-
nization of the consciousness of the 
participants in Occupy Wall Street 
(OWS). Inspired by Freirean notions 
of popular education(1) we understood 
the early stages of OWS as a signi-
ficant site for popular education. We 
mean that the social void created by 
the “economic crisis” was not to be 
filled by a ready-made political or 
cultural organ but was partially 
being forged in the collective pro-
cess of Occupy. That process was com-
prised of meetings, teach-ins, argu-

1.  We began considering Paulo 
Freire’s work in earnest after reading 
Luis Genaro Garcia’s Reclaiming 
Inner-city Education (http ://www.
freireproject.org/blogs/reclaiming-
inner-city-education%3A-public-art-
public-education-and-critical-peda-
gogy-social-and-) 

Ultra-red’s contribution to issue 8 
our our magazine, Andante Politics, 
Popular Education in the Organizing 
of Unión de Vecinos (http ://www.
joaap.org/issue8/ultrared.htm)
 

ments, structured dialog, workshops, 
learning-by-doing; popular educa-
tion. Dispatches was our attempt to 
organize research from within the 
movement to report on and further 
this process of education. 
 It functions like this; 
researchers use self-generated ques-
tionnaires to collect particular 
snapshots of the psycho/social dyna-
mics within Zuccotti and other Occu-
pies. This data is disseminated for 
future movement use. Cross-currently, 

by canvasing the crowds with cogent 
questions, we provide a theoretical 
framework of shared investigation to 
help facilitate dynamics within the 
immediate occupations. The act of 
interrogating dynamics of internal 
processes, of opening up internal 
dynamics to constructive investiga-
tion is very important. 
 Included in this online 
document are : an initial rubric pro-
vided by Ultra-red which we distri-
buted to the researchers, the theo-
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retical background of the project, 
and dispatches by Mark Read (Occupy 
Wall Street), Barbara Adams (Occupy 
Wall Street), Sarah Lewison (Occupy 
Carbondale) and Irina Contreras (Oc-
cupy Oakland). 
 We understand the rela-
tionship between media and movement 
to be contextual. The Dispatch Pro-
ject met with our interest in 
networked media because of the rela-
tionship to context- Dispatches aimed 
to reflect back crowd generated know-
ledge at a very particular moment. 
The project formed less than two 
weeks after Occupy Wall Street began. 
At that moment, the debate as to 
whether OWS needed a set of demands 
and the questions of form and style 
which ran through the movement were 
still flowing hot. We imagined the 
Dispatch Project as a creatively 
pragmatic response to these mediatic 
debates. The Dispatches would inter-
nally highlight the dynamic antago-
nisms encountered in the occupations 
which were central to their growth 
and provide a way to further the 
dynamics. Context-less media pre-
tends to clarify with clearly messa-
geable points. Such media reports 
univocally, “Protesters at Occupy 
Wall Street stands for the reinsta-
tement of the Glass-Steagle Act.” 
instead we imagined the Dispatches 
might say stuff like, “we are really 
encountering our own class assump-
tions and we just need to speak to 
more people to work through it, and 
here’s how we’ve managed to work 
through it so far...” answers and 
questions aimed towards facilitating 
the needs of a growing movement.

A RUBRIC   FOR  
POPULAR EDUCA-
TION MOVEMENTS  
THAT HELP US  
INVESTIGATE  
THE CONFLICTS  
AND TENDENCIES 
FROM WITHIN.

Ultra-red.

Many of us in Ultra-red have taken 
much inspiration from Freire’s Edu-
cation for Critical Consciousness 
(which covers the “generative words” 
phase of the thematic investigation) 

and Pedagogy of the Oppressed (which 
covers the “generative themes” phase 
of the thematic investigation). There 
is also the shorter essays in his 
Cultural Action For Freedom. But none 
of these are online resources. What 
IS online is a copy of Marx’s own 
Worker’s Inquiry(1880).

___________________________________

Here is a very rough list of questions 
that could be asked about the prac-
tice of a popular education thematic 
investigation. Obviously, there are 
many resources for conceptualizing 
and developing such a process. But 
these could be some questions for 
getting that process started. Ultra-
red offer these out of total humility, 
respect and in solidarity with the 
beautiful comrades there in New 
York.

1. How have you practically organi-
zed yourselves for existing day to 
day ?
2. What forms of mutual teaching 
have you organized ?
3. What have you learned through 
that teaching so far ?
4. What questions have emerged in 
the group from the mutual teaching 
-- i.e. questions or limits to the 
group’s understanding ? Perhaps 
those questions or themes name 
points that the group holds in com-
mon or, very importantly, they could 
be points that mark differences 
or even contradictions within the 
group.
5. Has the group developed any sort 
of analyses of those questions or 
themes, even if provisional ?
6. Have you been able to articulate 
any actions or long-term investiga-
tions to pursue those questions or 
themes ?
7. What are the practical obstacles 
for the group conducting an investi-
gation ? What are the strategies for 
changing those obstacles ?
8. What are the protocols that orga-
nize the direction and experimenta-
tion in the investigation ? If there is 
more than one inquiry, do all of the 
investigations use the same proto-
cols or is each inquiry developing 
their own ?
9. According to your analysis, who 
are other specific political struggles 
that you want to learn from ? What 
is the strategy for extending an invi-
tation to those struggles to join an 
investigation with you ?
10. How might others who are not 
able to join you physically practi-
cally participate in your investiga-
tions ?

MIC CHECK !

NOTES ON HOW  
THE MO(VE)MENT 
TALKS AND LEARNS 
FROM ITSELF DU-
RING THE AMERICAN 
AUTUMN

by Mark Read.

It is impossible to translate into 
words the embodied experience of 
being at Liberty Square (Formerly 
known as Zuccotti Park) in downtown 
Manhattan during these last three 
weeks. #occupywallst is a living and 
breathing thing, a live culture, 
constantly evolving and changing. It 
isn’t even sure what it is yet, other 
than a bold and imaginative act of 
defiance and disgust- which is no 
small thing of course.

What follows is not exactly a re-
search-based academic article. I am 
not an academic. Neither is it pure 
reportage and analysis. I am not a 
reporter or a pundit. Neither is it 
a call to arms. I am not a propagan-
dist. This is an offering of notes and 
analysis from a participant-obser-
ver. It’s the product of interviews, 
conversations, and a lifetime of ex-
perience as an organizer, activist, 
thinker and writer. It’s an attempt 
to conjure up what tendencies are 
present within this emergent body and 
what that may foretell. At its most 
basic, it is a record of what I have 
heard and noticed, and how I inter-
pret that noticing.
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A SCENE :

On Wednesday night, long after the 
labor march was over, some protesters 
decided to march on Wall Street. 
Thirty minutes or so after they left, 
word circulated through the crowd 
that they were being penned in on 
Wall Street, and the police were 
using pepper spray. The crowd  —very 
large at that point, in the thou-
sands— grew increasingly agitated. 
They tried to get to their brothers 
and sisters pinned down blocks away, 
but the police had blocked every 
street. They chose to try and take 
Broadway instead, and shut it down 
in solidarity. Arrests followed. As 
the police were dragging one young, 
scraggly man to a police van, he 
shouted out “Take the Street ! Take 
the STREET !” Many onlookers took him 
to heart and moved bravely towards 
certain arrest. This would be the 
third occasion in four days where 
there were group, and sometimes mass, 
arrests. The total number of arrests 
is now over 1,000.

They are learning, and we are remem-
bering, how to “step off the curbstone 
of indifference”2. We are remembering 
how to be bold and uncompromising. 
We are remembering the meaning of 
solidarity in the face of danger as 
we challenge power directly. This 
will only increase as time goes on, 
and it is perhaps the most important 
thing that will come out of #oc-
cupywallst. A new generation has 
learned how to take risks, and have 
discovered that though it is frigh-
tening, they are not destroyed in the 
process, and indeed they are stronger 
and clearer than they ever thought 
they could or would be.

Many people are wondering now what 
will become of this moment. Will it 
become a movement ? Nobody has the 
answers to these questions. What is 
clear is that the most important 
things for a movement to learn- cou-

2.  Full Quote : “So, when you 
come to challenge the powers that 
be, inevitably you find yourself on 
the curbstone of indifference, won-
dering “should I play it safe and stay 
on the sidewalks, or should I go into 
the street ?” And it is the ones go 
into the street first that will ultima-
tely effect the change in society”. 

Abbie Hoffman 

rage, solidarity, inclusion are being 
absorbed, deeply, by a whole new ge-
neration of activists. There are many 
the tools and skills that are neces-
sary if any meaningful challenge to 
the current regime is to be mounted. 
#occupywallst may very well be the 
workshop in which those tools are 
forged. Stay tuned.

WAYS OF SPEAKING 1 :  
THE PEOPLE’S MICROPHONE.

The situation with that is the NYPD 
doesn’t let us use amplified sound. 
But this has actually been a blessing 
in disguise because what happens is, 
as one person speaks to the crowd, 
the crowd will repeat verbatim what 
that person said in an effort to am-
plify without having to use electro-
nic equipment to do so. The reason 
why its been a blessing in disguise 
is because its led to this beautiful 
sense of solidarity between people 
where you know that the person is 
listening if they’re repeating 
exactly what you’re saying, so it 
really empowers people in a way that 
i haven’t seen before at rallies. And 
in many cases you’re having to repeat 
things that you may not agree with, 
which is a really interesting fee-
ling. It kind of opens you up to 
other points of view in a way.
-Danny Valdes

This is not the first time I’ve seen 
this device used. It was used  
frequently during the alter-globali-
zation movement for instance. 
Previously,I’d heard David Solnit  
of Art and Revolution once call it 
“The first amendment sound system”. 
Any group of people on the street 
that needs to communicate without the 
use of an amplification system has had 
to do this. But there is something 
new in the use of it here, and most 
certainly there is something new in 
the relationship that this body of 
people has with it.

They have come to rely on and utilize 
the people’s microphone constantly, 
throughout meetings large and small, 
impromptu and planned. They use it 
even when it may not be the most 
sensible thing to do3. It has become 

3. For instance, during the 
march across the Brooklyn Bridge, 
a large group of people took the 
roadway of the bridge and were 
eventually penned in by the police, 

not merely a means to an end, but an 
end unto itself, and something of a 
fetish. There are powerful reasons 
for this. The people’s microphone, 
in the hands of these (mostly) young 
people, has become emblematic of who 
and how they are becoming. In this 
case, the medium really is the mes-
sage.

Through the use of the people’s  
microphone, the occupiers are 
consciously and constantly perfor-
ming their collective solidarity for 
and inclusion of one another, while 
simultaneously expressing their 
powerful desire to create a partici-
patory democratic community. “I will 
listen to and repeat your words if 
you will do the same for me”, they 
seem to be saying, “I may not agree 
with what you say, but I will help 
you amplify your words”. With the 
people’s microphone, everyone has a 
de facto vital role to play within 
the functioning of the community. In 
this way, the centrality of solida-
rity, inclusion and participation 
within the culture of the occupation 
is continually re-asserted. These 
principles precede and supercede any 
ideological framework and absorb sec-
tarian disagreements. The contradic-
tions themselves are transformed into 

who, began arresting them one at 
a time. People were above them on 
the pedestrian walkway, communi-
cating with them via the People’s 
Mic. They were, in fact, attempting 
to conduct a meeting then and 
there, involving both the people on 
the bridge, and the people on the 
walkway. Someone suggested sitting 
down. The discussion went back and 
forth between the walkway facili-
tators and the roadway protesters, 
who then couldn’t figure out a way 
for them all to sit down because it 
was crowded. The faciliator on the 
walkway, using the people’s mic, 
tried to orchestrate the people below 
to move around and make enough 
space so that they could all sit 
down. It’s hard to describe, but it 
was a comical scene, or would have 
been if so many people hadn’t been 
so upset and nervous. The people’s 
mic and the laboriously slow com-
munication process that it imposed 
in that situation wasn’t serving the 
people on the bridge. If they had 
just turned towards each other and 
started to move around and make 
room, they could have figured it out 
pretty quickly. 
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a sign of their commitment to these 
principles, which comprise a kind of 
Prime Objective for the occupation, 
and which will certainly be the foun-
dational ethics for any emergent mo-
vement or organization that comes out 
of this.

They also use the tool with a dexte-
rity that I have not witnessed be-
fore, and in a way that I didn’t 
think possible, a way that I am cal-
ling their “node mode”. Typically one 
would imagine using this tool (and I 
have only ever seen it used this way) 
to amplify one speaker, or one series 
of speakers, standing in one location 
addressing a crowd of repeaters. It’s 
a method for relaying important in-
formation, not generally used for 
conversation or de-centralized an-
nouncements. I first saw #occupywallst 
use the people’s microphone in “node 
mode” during the General Assembly 
meeting on day 14 of the occupation. 
Voices popped up from throughout the 
collective body (and I am talking 
about a body of at least 600 people), 
in quick response to one another, 
making brief announcements , asking 
and answering questions, and cla-
rifying information. “Mic Check, !” 
someone would yell, “MIC CHECK !” And 
they had the floor. When they finished, 
another voice would rise up from 
somewhere else : “Mic Check !”. And 
so on.

This went on without facilitation, 
without anyone calling on anyone 
(“taking stack” in activist par-
lance), which I assumed would lead 
to chaos and conflict until the faci-
litators re-asserted control over the 
proceedings But that isn’t what hap-
pened. The people who spoke were 
brief and on-point, and after about 
ten minutes these unscripted, decen-
tralized vocalizations, it came back 
to the facilitators, who started the 
meeting. However “node mode” is even 
more prevalent during the day. When 
there isn’t a General Assembly, this 
sort of thing is the norm, and is 
going on all the time. In this way 
there is a a constant flow of infor-
mation and collective conversation 
projected through a people’s micro-
phone that is always “wired”.

Much has been made of #occupywallst. 
being the first true “internet gene-
ration” organized protest, the 
“network-mind” at work expressing a 
new kind of collectivity and hori-
zontalism. (Daniel Rushkoff has pro-
bably written the best piece on this 
subject thus far). As skeptical as I 

am of some of these claims, the 
“node-mode” people’s microphone 
seems to me a very concrete manifes-
tation of the logic of the internet 
transposed onto a body of people as 
they try to organize.

WAYS OF SPEAKING 2 : 
OPEN FORUMS

All of us have gone through some form 
of formal education. We’ve all gone 
through kindergarten, first grade, 
middle school, high school. And then 
eventually you’re pushed out of that 
system into the real world, and then 
all of a sudden the world as you know 
it completely starts to collapse. 
You’ve got an economy that’s down in 
the tank, you’ve got jobs missing, 
you’ve got any number of problems 
with the country. Then if you come 
to engage at something like this, you 
start learning from each other. You 
start learning, whether its by ex-
changing one on one, or listening 
with 150 other people, or the General 
Assembly, you and I learn from each 
other. That’s an amazing addition to 
any education you’ve received. You 
can’t leave this park without lear-
ning something.
-Megan Robertson

On day 12 of the occupation I tra-
velled to Liberty Plaza in search of 
the first official “open forum”, which 
was to be a discussion and informa-
tional exposition on the #spanishre-
volution, or May 15 movement, upon 
which so much of the Wall Street 
occupation is modeled. I was excited. 
I had talked about it with my friend 
Leonidas Martin, of Barcelona. His 
descriptions of it had been vivid, 
and excited in me the hope that so-
mething truly new was possible in the 
world of activism. I had gotten a 
flyer the day before, announcing a 
schedule of daily “open forums” on 
everything from Economics 101 to the 
2006 uprising in Oaxaca, to Techno-
logy and the Arab Spring. This more 
formally scheduled and structured 
educational forums had taken the 
place of what had up until then been 
more impromptu gatherings. When I 
asked my friend Brooke a few days 
earlier how the forums worked, she 
said “anyone can do one about any-
thing, just stand up and announce 
that you’re doing it”. It seemed that 
now, as the occupation had grown in 
size and sophistication, there was 
an attempt to curate things a bit 
more.

The forum was scheduled to begin at 
6 :00, so I arrived at the northwest 
corner of the park at about 5 :45. 
I asked the activists at the info 
table where I might find the open 
forum, and was pointed in the direc-
tion of the “big ugly red thing” (a 
reference to the absrtact-expressio-
nist sculpture by Mark di Suvero si-
tuated at the southeast corner of the 
square).

This wasn’t the first time I’ve come 
to the occupation. I’d been coming 
down almost every other day for a 
week, but I had generally been there 
at night, usually at the times of the 
General Assembly. Liberty Plaza was 
a very different scene during the day. 
As I waded through the overcrowded 
square, I happened upon circle after 
circle of people huddling together 
engaging in what seemed to be intense 
debates, conversations, and even lec-
tures. The biggest circle was cente-
red around two older men who were 
addressing a largish crowd gathered 
around them. From what I could hear 
it sounded professorial in tone, only 
stilted and slower because they had 
to use the people’s microphone to be 
heard. Later I learned that one of 
those men was Joseph Stiglitz, the 
Nobel Laureate Economist. Other 
circles were smaller, and were fo-
cused on a variety of functions and 
topics. There was a facilitation 
training going on, as well as a di-
rect action meeting, a process mee-
ting, and up near the sculpture there 
was a circle of people I assumed had 
gathered for the “official” open forum 
on the #spanishrevolution.

I stepped in and quickly discovered 
that I was in the wrong place. This 
group was the “electoral reform wor-
king group“, on of many issue-oriented 
groups that had formed over the 
course of the occupation, all tasked 
with the job of coming up with pro-
posals for the General Assembly to 
deliberate on. I decided to stick 
around for a moment, and listen to 
some of the ideas circulating there. 
Though there was some variance, there 
was more agreement and consistency 
than one would have anticipated given 
the media treatment of the occupa-
tion. In one way or another, they all 
wanted to get money out of politics. 
The suggested mechanisms and policy 
options for doing that varied, and 
so they set about making their case 
to one another, educating each other, 
persuading each other. It was remar-
kably civil, and humbly civic in its 
goals. 
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Eventually the Spaniards materia-
lized, and announced that the open 
forum on the May 15th movement would 
begin “now”. I drifted out of the 
electoral reform working group and 
over to the open forum, but I was 
torn, and though I am happy to have 
learned more about the May 15th move-
ment, I wish I could have also par-
ticipated more in other discussions, 
and listened longer to other lec-
tures. So much to learn and so little 
time.

The occupation is thick with conver-
sation. It is immersed in self and 
collective education. The range of 
knowledge, ideologies and analysis 
is incredibly wide-ranging and di-
verse. The entire enterprise is like 
a crash course in political education 
for everyone there, especially for 
the younger activists, who may have 
only had a formal education and not 
been exposed to much in the way of 
radical politics. I have heard some 
activists express the hope that all 
this mixing will lead to some kind 
of consensus, but I think this is 
misguided. To wish for some 
congealing, cohering process to fol-
low from the collision of all these 
ideological frameworks and result in 
some grand consensus seems- to me- to 
miss the point. There will be many 
agreements I am sure, but not one 
overarching or all-encompassing 
platform. This is OK. The act of 
self-education and collective educa-
tion is in itself a profoundly poli-
tical act, and here in Liberty Plaza 
this minor miracle is happening 
around the clock.

WAYS OF SPEAKING 3 :  
THE TYRANNY OF CONSENSUS

What I see as an obstacle is that 
the dominant trend is…a somewhat so-
phomoric analysis of democratic pro-
cesses…that sometimes hinders the 
efficacy of [decision-making], and i 
think that there’s a lot of knowledge 
here that’s yet to be tapped as a 
result.
-Michael Premo

The occupiers have inherited and 
adopted a decision-making process 
that has come down from earlier left 
movements and is lauded as the most 
democratic form of decision making. 
Of courser those who wish to see a 
more democratic society naturally 
gravitate to what has been billed as 
the most democratic way to make deci-
sions. Consensus is what the radical 
left has responded with, for genera-

tions. Those of us that have worked 
within a consensus process model 
should know better by now, and we do 
a disservice to younger activists by 
allowing the myth of consensus-as-
always-most-democratic to persist. 
We were told that the trade off was 
less efficiency for more democracy, 
and this simply is not borne out by 
experience, and most of my long-term 
comrades have come to recognize this. 
The only place where I believe that 
consensus process is genuinely more 
democratic than a majoritarian (aka 
voting) process is within a close 
(and closed) community of collabora-
tors/co-habitants that have prac-
ticed the process for years. In vir-
tually every other instance it yields 
less democratic decisions and pro-
cesses, not more.
The consensus process, when applied 
to large heterogenous groups such as 
the one at #occupywallst, yields hie-
rarchies at least as persistent and 
pernicious as other forms of decision 
making, probably more. I, and many 
others, would argue that voting 
yields more truly democratic out-
comes, if practiced responsibly and 
ethically (ie requiring 75% majori-
ties and allowing ample time for dis-
cussion). In the current context the 
consensus process favors those that 
feel comfortable addressing crowds, 
and feel entitled enough to argue 
endlessly for their point of view. 
This does not describe most people, 
and these traits are most prevalent 
in people that come from privilege, 
particularly educational privilege. 
I hate to coin a Nixonian term, but 
the “silent majority” are those that 
don’t feel such confidence. For most 
people voting on something is the 
best way to ensure that they have a 
say in the outcome. The very idea 
that a marginalized, or even just shy 
person should be expected to feel 
confident enough to participate in an 
alien and confusing process, much 
less powerful enough to block a 
consensus decision is just plain ri-
diculous. So, in practice, the very 
people that are intended to be embol-
dened and empowered by a consensus 
process, are in fact marginalized and 
silenced. They cede the floor to the 
loud and the confident and the cer-
tain. That is not what democracy 
looks like.
The other problem that many of us 
know all too well is the creation of 
“invisible heirarchies“. These come 
about in large measure due to the 
cumbersome nature of the decision 
making process. Consensus process 
simply does not scale well, and it 

becomes so inefficient that groups of 
people begin to take decisions on 
their own, because they are essenti-
ally forced into that position. This 
leads to problems of accountability, 
accusations of betrayal, etc...
And for what ? A decision making mo-
del that falsely claims to be more 
democratic than voting ? Many of us 
from earlier movements are very fami-
liar with these problems, and yet too 
many of us uncritically jump on the 
bandwagon of consensus. Without some 
hard headed honesty about this, the 
fetishization of consensus will da-
mage any efforts to build a more 
powerful, broad and diverse movement.

WAYS OF SPEAKING 4 :
RE-MEMBERING AND RE-IMAGINING  
OUR ONE DEMAND

The very fact that this is happening… 
seeing this, its given people per-
mission to dream in a way that a lot 
of people e haven’t necessarily been 
given permission to dream. As a 
culture we’re very passive consumers 
of information and news and this ac-
tion that’s occurring here, this li-
ving breathing democratic expression 
of people in the commons has sparked 
the popular imagination in a way that 
is more instigating than any book 
could ever be.
-Michael Premo

How does one make demands of a system 
that is as totalizing as late capi-
talism, where nearly every gesture 
of defiance is quickly enfolded within 
the fabric of faux-democratic consu-
mer culture ? To ask for concessions 
from the political class is to legi-
timize a political system that is 
morally bankrupt. Pleading with cor-
porations to behave more kindly is 
even more degrading and nonsensical. 
Corporate power is the root of the 
pathology that is killing the planet 
and making democracy impossible. What 
are we to do ? How are we to resist ? 
What are we to demand ?

These are the conversations that per-
colate constantly at Liberty Plaza. 
Go ten feet in any direction and you 
will encounter people grappling with 
this question of demands. In part 
this was set up by the original call 
to action put forward by Adbusters, 
wherein they asked “what is our one 
demand ?” But since then, in the en-
suing days and weeks the question has 
gone beyond the tactical to the exis-
tential, the ontological.
There are three camps : One Demand, 
Many Demands, and No Demands. The One 
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Demanders are perhaps the most poe-
tically minded group, with an eye 
towards gesture and evocation. They 
are also in line with the original 
concept : Make one, overarching de-
mand on the system that speaks to the 
depth of the problems we face. On 
Facebook, the top response to this 
question was “revoke corporate per-
sonhood”, and that remains popular 
but not unanimous among this set. 
Recently the “One Demand” that is 
gaining in popularity is “the space 
to have these conversations”. That 
has a certain circular self-jus-
tifying sense to it, and speaks to 
the nature of this occupation, which 
is fundamentally about rediscovering 
the art and power of conversation 
itself. It also implicitly criticizes 
the lack of space that exists, and 
the ways in which the commons has 
been slowly taken way from the pu-
blic, through processes of beaura-
critization and privatization.

The Many Demands group is the most 
technocratic within the body politic 
of Liberty Plaza. These are the po-
licy wonks, and they want tangible 
reforms made to the system. Their 
document is available online as a 
work in progress in a Forum on oc-
cupywallst.org. They want to do 
things like reinstating Glass-Stea-
gall, prosecuting Wall Street crimi-
nals, limiting the influence of lob-
byists, and reversing the Supreme 
Court’s Citizens United decision. 
They are all laudable goals, worth 
fighting for. The conversation around 
this working document is the most 
heated and wide-ranging in the forum 
section of the site.

But increasingly the sentiment seems 
to be shifting towards no demands. 
To many in Liberty Plaza, reforming 
the system seems a far too limited 
goal, and they are resisting the 
temptation to give the pundits what 
they are calling for : a set of sound-
bites to be consumed quickly and un-
derstood immediately. The occupiers- 
or at least many of them- are 
beginning to come to the realization 
that distilling their existence into 
something that would circulate 
seamlessly through the mediasphere 
would inevitably distort who they 
are, what they have become and are 
becoming. There is simply no way for 
the kind of resistance that they are 
engaged to fit within the rigid ideo-
logical confines that bound what cur-
rently passes for political debate 
within this culture. The power of 
their doing is lost in any transla-

tion, even this one, surely. It’s a 
foreign tongue that is taught to one 
another in the speaking of it; a 
groping towards the liminal possibi-
lity for a just and sustainable and 
compassionate world; a discovering 
of something both very new and pos-
sibly very very old.

They are coming to this awareness and 
recognizing that the surest and 
truest way to resist this totalizing 
madness that we inhabit is to “create 
a new culture from scratch“, as one 
occupier put it, one that is as thick 
and layered as the one they are 
trying to supplant. The most powerful 
statement they can make is to juxta-
pose their Life Well Lived against 
the one that markets itself as such. 
Their one demand is to form, perpe-
tuate and promulgate a Resistance.

NOTES FROM THE 
PERIPHERY
By Barbara Adams.

This morning I woke up and, after 
making coffee and checking email, I 
went to Facebook. There were a number 
of posts from people expressing 
sadness over the death of Steve Jobs 
and there were a number of posts from 
yesterday’s protest as part of Occupy 
Wall Street. The odd thing is that 
these posts were from the same people. 
The fact that someone can simulta-
neously critique corporate culture 
and laud the innovation at Apple is 
not as strange as it might at first 
appear.

As much as the movement might seem 
dualistic—‘them’ (the 1%) versus ‘us’ 
(the 99%)—there is an effort to avoid 
binaries and their oversimplification 
of identities and values. By not pac-
kaging the demands or branding the 
effort, the protesters have created 
an opening. What began as a small 
crack is being pried wider and wider 
each day. This lack of closure—no end 
goal, no time frame, no limit on who 
might participate—is enticing in the 
way that small opening in a construc-
tion wall offers a glimpse into what’s 
being built inside.

There is clearly something under 
construction and people want to see 
what it is. When I questioned people 
milling around the square over the 
course of a few days, most told me 
they came because they “wanted to 
see.” One participant told me she 

came to see for herself on the first 
Monday of the occupation and has re-
turned every day since that first vi-
sit. She, like many, envisions her-
self as part of the periphery. She 
chats with people, she listens, she 
marches, but she doesn’t perceive 
herself as part of the action—she 
sees herself as someone who supports 
the real activists. This was perhaps 
the most intriguing theme that emer-
ged from the discussions I had with 
people—that many don’t feel like 
equal participants—rather, they un-
derstand that there is a core group 
and a surrounding periphery. The lan-
guage conveyed this clearly and there 
was consistency in how these people 
identified themselves as “supporters” 
rather than full-fledged actors.

This periphery sees the core as those 
people who are sleeping in the square, 
speaking at assemblies, facilitating 
committees, and regularly interfa-
cing with the media. Based on the 
limited conversations I had, there 
seem to be a few different reasons for 
distancing one’s self. For some, this 
is a learning period. They are 
waiting. For now, these people are 
content to just be present and watch. 
Certainly they do more than watch—
they help out when needed in the day 
to day functions of the square, they 
march and participate in the larger 
events—yet, they are waiting until 
they are comfortable with the proto-
col, language, and new types of per-
sonalities (one young woman’s des-
cription) they encounter. For others, 
they feel like activists from another 
time and place. These people were 
active on campaigns with a sharper 
focus than this movement and engaged 
in resistance with a clear ‘enemy’ 
with the belief that issue-by-issue, 
action-by-action, the world could 
change. They are not naïve. These 
activists know that today they 
confront a hydra, a chimera—not a 
lone dragon to slay. Because they 
recognize this, they know the tactics 
need editing, updating. These people 
are on the periphery as they weigh 
and assess their knowledge alongside 
the practices being deployed at the 
occupation. Again, there is a waiting 
period. A third group on the peri-
phery is comprised of people who are 
trying to decide if they agree—either 
with content or with process and in 
some cases, both. These people are 
reluctant to fully commit because 
they are ambivalent. What is inte-
resting is that many of these people 
are not necessarily concerned about 
deciding one way or the other—they 
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are content to remain undecided. A 
number of people told me they need 
not negotiate their position with the 
larger group, instead choosing to 
engage only from a distance and when 
comfortable.

Through observation I witnessed the 
assumption that people are aware of 
protocols and methods of communica-
tion and organization practiced by 
the group. This was visible at the 
square, on the march over the Broo-
klyn Bridge and at the march in al-
liance with the unions. However, what 
is interesting is that this did not 
seem to alienate people. I saw evi-
dence to the contrary. When people 
were confused or unclear what was 
happening, they asked strangers. 
Throwing people into this setting and 
assuming competence seemed to make 
that “competence” (for lack of a bet-
ter word) happen.

It is certainly the case that the 
occupation is a constellation. The 
infrastructural layout and structu-
ral organization of meetings and ac-
tivities attests to this. However, 
this constellation is overlaid with 
concentric zones—a core, a periphery 
and, perhaps, a semi-periphery. How 
people are assembled is blurrier than 
any model. For instance, during the 
day at the square you see almost as 
many people with notebooks, cameras, 
microphones, clipboards, question-
naires, and so forth, as people wit-
hout. The lines here are fuzzy. A 
student working on a research project 
is also part of the action. Some 
journalists I spoke to consider them-
selves professionals reporting on the 
occupation while also participants. 
The researchers and reporters are not 
objective bystanders, but are often 
subjective allies and actors. Some 
of my students confirm this, as does 
the testimony of a group of (mostly 
European) journalists with whom I 
spoke.

I had some exchange with members of 
the Spanish contingency. They began 
meeting for assemblies in May to dis-
cuss how to internationalize what was 
happening in Barcelona, Madrid and 
other cities in Spain. Their group 
joined forces with Greek activists, 
16 Beaver, the May 12 movement, 
Bloombergville participants, and 
other groups in August. This initial 
group, according to one participant, 
“melted” into the larger group and 
was one of the seeds that sprouted 
into the resulting occupation.
A couple of days ago around lunchtime, 

I ran into my friend Wendy. She was 
at the square with a group of commu-
nity college students in one of her 
sociology classes. After chatting 
with Michael Moore and encouraging 
her students to mingle, she left for 
her other job. As she walked away I 
heard her say, “Now I’m gonna go get 
something to eat and really be a part 
of this.”

Yesterday at the march with the 
unions and students, a man approached 
a friend and me. He said, “Glad to 
see you smiling. Seems the older 
folks are the only ones with a smile. 
The younger folks are so serious. 
They don’t know how long we’ve waited 
for something like this.”

RUBRIC  
QUESTIONAIRE  
WITH ANTONIO
by Barbara Adams.

Excerpt from a discussion with Anto-
nio (organizer) :

What is learned through the sharing 
and the opposition of ideas ?

 — Strictly speaking on 
observations from the Internet Com-
mittee : I see two camps of people 
who share : Camp A has already the 
“solutions”, camp B is willing to 
explore and is open to sharing va-
rious ideas. The Camp A that has the 
solutions » usually cannot see out 
side of their “solution”. In tech 
circles “solutions” equal goldmines, 
so a rigidity to a single solution 
equates to buying stock in one com-
pany. 

What are the limits to learning ?  
To critical approaches, generally ?

 — Limits are contex-
tual, and maybe in retrospect can 
they be understood. The context here 
is always evolving. To call a limit 
of learning now would be to prema-
ture.

What points are generally shared ? 
What are the points of contention ?

 — Points that seem to 
be shared are the problems with effi-
ciency. Solutions are contentious. 
Therefor I’m trying hard to look 
beyond this binary. 

Has there been effective analysis of 
those themes (the differences, shared 
elements, contradictions, and so 
forth) ?

 — Not really, many 
people think that looking outside of 
the problem-solution binary think 
that doing so is actually detracting 
from from the problem-solution !

What are the thought blocks that you 
have experienced ?

 — I hit blocks when the 
idea of multiple or parallel solu-
tions are infinite ! It boggles my 
mind.

And what have you done to overcome 
these obstacles ?

 — I always fall back on 
chance. But it never looks good. When 
some one ask how did you choose this 
or that, you say you picked a number 
out of hat, your are considered not 
scientific etc...

What are the protocols/values/ethics 
that organize your participation ? 
Other people’s ? If more than one mo-
del, how is this being reconciled ?

 — Above all I place 
“openness towards variation” high on 
my list. Many people get stuck in 
trying to change people. I don’t want 
to change people. Ultimately my par-
ticipation is limited by time. I’m 
not sure what guides other people.

How are different groups with different 
interests coming together/collabora-
ting ? Or how are they divided ?

 — It’s hard to tell. Its 
too complex for me to work this out. 
Many networks are operating on many 
levels.

What would you say you’ve learned ?

 — I’ve learned that 
...“The price of freedom is eternal 
vigilance” - who said that Thomas 
Jefferson ? But now I am asking myself, 
does it have to ? How can system have 
built-in freedom(s) ?

I think we can also learn a lot from 
histories. Unfortunately many youn-
ger people think that it is boring, 
and that somehow we are at a different 
place and time, that we’ve made pro-
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gress. Additionally they have don’t 
even know that there are many histo-
ries, as we’ve only recently been 
teaching this idea in our schools. 
(I could be wrong !)

Do you think the occupation follows 
a script for resistance that’s been 
handed down, or is the occupation 
reworking this script via improvisa-
tion, negotiation, and so forth ? Are 
new ways of communicating, of being 
together, etc. being forged ?

 — I think the occupa-
tion thinks it’s all new, and they 
are playing unique roles. Maybe the 
rules have changed and the results 
are different, But like I was saying 
before, this resistance is part of 
human history, maybe even at the core 
of natural history. Sometimes I think 
it’s cyclical.

WEEK 1  
THROUGH WEEK 3
OCCUPY OAKLAND 
DISPATCH

By Irina Contreras.

Overview
Ogowa/Oscare Grant Plaza
Ogawa, which has been re-named Oscar 
Grant Plaza is slick with rain. There 
appear to be around 40 tents max. The 
ground is soggy and some people have 
arranged their camp so quickly that 
they don’t even have a tarp under-
neath or above their tent to trap the 
water. My partner and I laugh at the 
haphazard nature of it all.

Zine Table
We wander looking for a place to plug 
in to what is happening. I decide to 
check out the infotable to see if I 
might be able to help provide lite-
rature. There are several zines in 
very short stacks that someone from 
a distro may have been able to pro-
vide. There is a zine about Barcelona 
General Assemblies and very limited 
materials as far as international 
movements are concerned with. The 
zines sit on a makeshift wooden crate 
that looks like it might not make it 
through the night. A tarp has been 
created by plastic tubes with some 
plastic over it. I take notes and 
decide which of my favorite things 
to xerox at work and bring. In the 
end I make a few copies of special 
items writing on the front “rare zine 

from 94 Chiapas uprising about Compa 
Ramona, please share or bring back 
when done”. They are all taken within 
two days and I figure or hope someone 
must have really liked them.

Food
We also stop at food to survey what 
is there and join the food meeting. 
It appears that the group is with 
varying levels of experience and 
doesn’t have an actual chapter of 
Food Not Bombs involved or anything 
of the sort. I realize that someone 
is actually attempting to fix their 
camp stove while we are meeting with 
a lamp on their head. He holds a 
lighter and a few other objects that 
I cannot recognize in the dark The 
group is about 15 or so of us and no 
one can hear one another very well 
at all.People take cardboard from the 
water donations to sit on top of the 
wet ground.

Facilitation
There is a facilitator that seems to 
have a general lay of the land but 
occasionally relies on an older fel-
low with a Slingshot Organizer. He 
is writing notes in his organizer 
while he lays on his stomach. He is 
obviously not cold and gives advice 
about how to best set up the food 
for everyone. He seems to me to be 
fairly incoherent though when asked 
a direct question, has a specific num-
ber for everything. There is one tent 
and one cardboard box with pans that 
a fellow brings during the meeting. 
People are so happy they cheer. 
Mostly, there are 4-6 24 packs of 
arrowhead water bottles and some tea 
on a table. There was coffee, which 
is now gone.

Preparedness
As a group, we are fairly unprepared 
and it is within these first 24 hours 
that I realize how unprepared. I 
realize from a personal perspective 
that I “used” to have a tent and some 
camping equipment. No more... Some 
people seem to have a lot and for 
the most part, things are shared. 
Large family sized tents are donated 
the next night by Lupe Fiasco as well 
as more cooking and camping equip-
ment. Additionally, within the next 
48 hours of Week 1, while we are not 
prepared we make for it in quick 
response. It seems to me that this 
our strength. We may not have much 
but we are quick and resourceful.  
We know how to respond.

It’s always easy for me to think of 
food so I will use that example. By 

the time I come back after work on 
Day 2, food is in abundance and in 
fact a full stocked kitchen is in 
place. There is an actual pantry with 
vegetable and dry goods sections. 
Between Day 1 and 3, The sinking and 
smooshy ground is covered with hay 
(also donated) in its most problem 
and high traffic areas and with a 
pathway of wood boards that are ac-
tually adhered to the ground running 
parallel to the sidewalk and wheel-
chair accessible pathway.

WEEK 1  
THROUGH WEEK 3
OCCUPY OAKLAND 
DISPATCH

By Irina Contreras.

WEEK 1 DAY 2

Participants have divided into groups 
like :
-logistics
-facilitation
-media and tech
-food
-safer spaces
-security
-child care
-art and entertainment
-outreach and education to name just 
a few...
In addition, a POCQPOC (people of 
color and queer people of color) Cau-
cus is formed starting the first night 
at Occupy Oakland with around 30 
people attending the first night and 
leading up to around 80 people at the 
end of the week. The group is amidst 
the decision of becoming an official 
committee or staying an informal 
group of people of color involved to 
support other pocqpoc nationally that 
are encountering severe racism in the 
Occupy Movement.
In response to my involvement in the 
POCQPOC caucus, some friends and I 
decide to bring our discussions and 
concerns to the general afternoon 
participants holding an informal dis-
cussion around decolonization. Part 
of what interests us is in our ina-
bility to talk about articulately 
even amongst each other. We come up 
with the 3 questions and points of 
reflection that are negotiable upon 
the collective group.

1.) What is colonization ? What hap-
pens during colonization ? What does 
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colonization look like in our day to 
day life ?

2.) What does decolonization look 
like ? What could it look like ?

3.) What are ways that decolonization 
already exist in our families, com-
munities and cultures ?

The discussion proves to be one of 
the most informative times I have 
spent in the last three weeks. I am 
floored in how I hear people speak in 
different ways in which they feel 
“stuck”. There are several of us and 
while we all come from different back-
grounds, geographies and classes, one 
person who sat down to eat with us 
is a young white male. He tells us 
about how broke he is and how he 
lives with his girlfriend. He is as-
hamed he says and feels strongly that 
it makes him part of the 99%. No one 
disagrees with him but he struggles 
to articulate the privilege in which 
he does carry with him. Before long, 
there is some frustration. As faci-
litators, a few of us intervene in 
hopes that the conversation doesn’t 
revolve around him and the disagree-
ment but it does. Before long, one 
participant of color has spent their 
time around several minutes to try 
to help him understand. Later on, 
another participant and I are than-
king everyone for the discussion. I 
say thank you to him and he comments 
“I hope I didn’t ruin it. I felt like 
an agitator”. I tell him he wasn’t 
and I was honestly feeling that at 
the time. Later on, when I check in 
with people they agree that we need 
to think more carefully about how 
even informal conversation takes 
place in public space because they 
feel we spent our time looking at 
only that. I feel frustrated, engaged 
and yet wonder why I didn’t necessa-
rily feel that way. If there is any-
thing that is pointed out, it is that 
we hardly know how to speak to each 
other. It is sad and yet profound to 
me.
It is around this time that I begin 
to feel disengaged with the General 
Assembly process and realize that 
part of my strength is what I can 
bring to the other circles or to the 
other committees/subcommittees. Ge-
neral Assembly seems to be a time in 
which colonization rears its ugliest 
head. For example, when the discus-
sion arises of having a powerful 
speak-out against police brutality 
organized by folks who have long been 
a part of the struggle in Oakland, 
it is met in the GA with discomfort 

and fear. At 33 years old, I feel 
very conscious of what I can give and 
what I cannot give. I do not want to 
give to that process and I feel en-
titled to not give. I know that my 
feelings will change but in order to 
keep myself physically coming, I shut 
off when I hear people say that the 
event around police brutality is vio-
lent, divisive and they don’t unders-
tand.

Much between the first few days and 
now (beginning of third week) is a 
blur.

WEEK 1  
THROUGH WEEK 3
OCCUPY OAKLAND 
DISPATCH

By Irina Contreras.

WEEK 2

When we began to receive notices du-
ring Week 2, preparations went under 
way immediately.
Gas and flame stoves were supposed to 
be taken away and then somehow brought 
back or never really left.
I would like to say that we prepared 
properly for the evening of the Octo-
ber 25th Raid and Attack, and yet I 
know that we didn’t really in many 
ways.
The walkways and planks I spoke of 
were pulled out (dispatch 1) to pass 
inspection. Any items of importance, 
for the most part, were taken away. 
Our altar in front of the POCQPOC 
tent stayed-marigolds in place until 
the pigs smashed them.
Most of the children are taken home 
as well as elders, some houseless 
folks and our peoples with mental 
health struggles or concerns.
People who have historically lived 
in Ogawa/Grant Plaza stay for the 
most part. If there is one thing that 
Disoccupy Oakland has been successful 
at besides responding quickly, it is 
(perhaps more importantly) that 
people have been fed regularly and 
adequately without question. People 
have been given clothes and basic 
need items that the city does not. 
In the fall of 09, I was one of those 
people that called the Food Bank of 
Oakland to get emergency food. I got 
a call 3 weeks later with a message 
that said “Oh, I hope things worked 
out....“. 

The homeless population is vast and 
intergenerational. They are young and 
old and my age. Outside of my Food 
Not Bombs days as a teenager and 
young twenty-something-er, it is the 
first time that I feel a sense of that 
“wall” being broken. During FNB, I 
have always felt they knew that they 
were doing charity work besides the 
fact that we gave them shitty food 
(Guerilla FNB, I am NOT talking about 
you) and with Grant/Ogawa, if I serve 
food it may be to anyone that I serve. 
And if I am to receive food, it may 
be anyone giving it to me.
Yet there are still many security and 
safer spaces issues around mental 
health and race that are troubling, 
to say the least. There are several 
incidents in which “Security” only 
replicates the daily violence expe-
rienced by poor people of color or 
of the poor and addicted say of the 
Tenderloin. 

When there is an incident, people 
will rush to see what is happening. 
Sometimes, it reminds me of high 
school during a girl/cholita fight. 
Other times, elders step forward to 
de-escalate and intervene. There are 
self elected “security” that become 
more like the People’s Security. 
These self elected tend to be people 
from Oakland generations deep that 
know everyone and challenge “Secu-
rity” from Occupy. At least twice, 
Oakland Police Department is called 
because people say they don’t feel 
safe at the camp. 

Right before the raid and attack, I 
spend some time talking to folks in 
Security about what I can do/who I 
can send from our group to make sure 
we can change things. This is one way 
that “organizing” works best at 
Grant/Ogawa- you come and you sit in 
open space and look for people you 
know, and talk to them. I find myself 
sitting in hay sometimes in my stupid 
work clothes doing this to build re-
lationships. One thing strikes me 
while I am sitting one day : security 
person comments about a man who is 
standing near the Barbecue line. 
“That man has been eating all day....
he hasn’t moved”. Another person from 
Food walks by and says “he is hungry 
and he has been hungry....we are 
gonna make sure he gets full”.

On the other hand, the tension is 
thick in the air the night before the 
raid. Things are uncomfortable and 
have become quite, dare I say.....
anarchic. Groups of crusty youth have 
joined the camp and are fighting. 
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Other folks are high and doing hard 
drugs giving some to the kids. There 
are reports of girls being assaulted 
and/or turned out. Knowing a youth 
affected, I am scared because I have 
been that young girl sleeping in a 
squat knowing I might wake up with 
someone on top of me.
When I wake up, it is not a person 
but our BayAction Text Messages all 
coming in late (as they have been 
doing in half of the city) telling 
us that the camp has been raided/
people have been arrested and taken 
etc. We head to downtown to see if 
it is possible to retrieve anything 
at all, even things from our altar, 
our whiteboards for meetings, our 
tent...anything....Police are eve-
rywhere, Oakland’s tank is parked on 
14th and there are paddywagon’s as 
well. Tired cops line every possible 
entrance and exit and we make out a 
cop chanting “We are the 99%“ with a 
snake march wrapping around Tele-
graph. We wait for the march and 
realize it’s mostly upper crusties 
who have probably run out quickly as 
well as some media. As we walk away, 
I look at the barricades and realize 
that they have used our own wood that 
we used to make accessible routes on 
the dirt. It’s hard for me to not 
think of DF where tourists everyday 
go to look at the ruins that are 
built upon the ruins upon the ruins. 
I get coffee and head to work to call 
NLG.

OCCUPY CARBONDALE 
ILLINOIS
By Sarah Lewison.

OCCUPATION AND POPULAR EDUCATION
OR 
HOW THE NATIONAL #OCCUPY MOVEMENT 
LIFTS ALL (LOCAL) SHIPS
November 2011

Quite soon after Occupy Wall Street 
erupted as a presence in Zuccoti Park 
and our consciousness, people in Car-
bondale Illinois began to discuss its 
local relevance. This is a geogra-
phically remote area, where there is 
a great forest and rolling hills co-
vered with orchards, and factory-
fields of corn and soy. There are also 
many people who are unemployed or 
barely making it in their small busi-
nesses. The larger factories in the 
region have mostly closed or have 
gone to where labor is cheaper, and 
the only expanding industry now is 
coal mining. This is home to genera-

tions of working class people whose 
labor brought wealth to the cities; 
farmers, miners and factory workers. 

Today the largest industries, howe-
ver, are in education, health and 
service work. In Carbondale, Southern 
Illinois University (SIU), an Illi-
nois State public research univer-
sity, is the largest employer, fol-
lowed by a hospital, another health 
care provider and then Wal-Mart. 
There is a high rate of poverty, many 
live month to month on social secu-
rity, food stamps and part time jobs; 
the many check cashing and instant 
loan stores on the highway that 
passes through town attests to this. 
Carbondale and the Southern Illinois 
region are ideal places to build 
power among the 99%. This is also, 
however, a place where people tend 
to keep to their own neighborhoods 
and beaten paths, and where it is 
people likely feel more comfortable 
going to Wal-Mart than to the Inter-
faith Center where Occupy Wall Street 
meetings were held.

Early on, The Occupy Carbondale mee-
tings had a good showing of students, 
educated middle class and trades 
people, and even a couple of indivi-
duals who lack housing and other es-
sentials. At the second meeting the 
assembly agreed, through consensus, 
to occupy a grassy location on the 
campus that faced a small state 
highway. 

Target : 
We have no obvious symbol to occupy 
here; centers of power are not vi-
sible. Big banks don’t even have 
branches here; they just collect our 
bills and mortgages thank you very 
much. The state does funnel money 
into the region through the Univer-
sity, however, and occupying the cam-
pus was a strategic way to support 
four bargaining units of employees 
who were in the middle of a long-term 
labor dispute.

A Specific issues : 
While the signs people made for the 
occupation site spelled out the broad 
demands of Occupations across the US, 
at SIU, we were on the verge of cal-
ling a strike that might stop the 
university in its tracks. It was a 
perfect time to learn about the 
stakes that management was playing 
with in their pursuit of a more cor-
porate education model. For one, the 
administration showed they were wil-
ling to publicly pit student fees (a 
crucial student concern) against fa-

culty bargaining rights in order to, 
as they said, “make ends meet”. This 
helped bring students and faculty 
together to recognize their common 
desires and sympathies. Although the 
labor dispute and the Occupation had 
their own trajectories, the existence 
of each made the other a little more 
possible, and freed people in both 
camps up to speak to the connections.
As for the labor issue, four units 
of the Illinois Education Association 
(IEA); the Graduate Assistant Union 
(GAU), the Association of Civil Ser-
vice Employees (CSE), Non-Tenure-
Track Faculty (NTT) and the Faculty 
Association had been working without 
contracts since summer 2010. In the 
spring of 2011, the administration 
forced us all to take unpaid fur-
loughs and then attempted to impose 
similar mandatory furloughs as a per-
manent fixture in the contract. In 
summer, the Administration made their 
“best and final offer”, negotiations 
came to a halt.
The university wanted sole authority 
to furlough and lay off employees (te-
nured and not) in the event of finan-
cial emergency without any oversight 
or transparency. Basically, they did 
not want to reveal what they were 
doing with the people’s money. Al-
though there were four units in nego-
tiation, the most complicated demands 
were directed at the faculty who were 
pressured to relinquish shared gover-
nance over issues like online course 
offerings and work load, matters 
usually addressed at the department, 
rather than the Chancellor’s level. 
We knew that the Chancellor was ma-
king over $350,000 a year, so it was 
hard not to imagine that paring down 
on admin side of the equation wouldn’t 
solve some of their fiscal“crisis”. 
Their terms were arbitrary, and be-
cause they had treated all units with 
equal disdain, it was clear the 
school was trying to break our unions.
  
Organizing : 
For a couple of weeks, we didn’t know 
if we would strike or not, as each 
unit had a separate ballot and time-
line. Meanwhile Occupy Carbondale was 
in a second week of full-time pre-
sence on campus. New people joined, 
non-students who had long been waiting 
for such a moment of public dissent. 
The fall weather was lovely and gra-
duate teaching assistants brought 
their classes to the occupy site, 
professors invited activists to speak 
in their classes. These activities 
lent a counterpoint to students 
concerns about the strike, as they 
encountered other young people who 
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were building new vocabularies to 
describe the predatory nature of cor-
porate economics at the school, in 
the nation and in their own lives.
When the weather turned bad, Occu-
piers pitched tents, and although the 
university administration had tole-
rated the camp thus far, campus po-
lice chose a bitterly rainy day to 
seize and destroy the several shel-
ters and tents. This awkward move on 
the part of the university strengthe-
ned local support and brought more 
people to the two General Assemblies 
which were held daily. Once a TV 
journalist came to do a story, and 
ended up doing most of the talking; 
“we in Southern Illinois have been 
saying that’s just the way it is for 
much too long”, he said. The next 
day, university security threatened 
to suspend and arrest people caught 
sleeping- because of “health ha-
zards,” and so sleeping was moved 
across the street to private land, 
and people took healthy 2-hour shifts 
standing by the road in the brisk 
cold and rain to maintain the 24/7 
occupation we had committed to.
Preparing for action : All four units 
voted to strike, yet there were an-
xious days between balloting and set-
ting a strike date. Finally November 
3 was chosen as the day as that day. 
Negotiations were to continue until 
midnight the night before, leaving 
room for a settlement. That evening, 
all units met at a former high school 
to rally and make up picket teams. 
As many of us university workers are 
separated on a daily basis by our 
offices, departments and responsibi-
lities, it was exhilarating to become 
visible to each other in such a huge 
assembly. It was also a surreal 
scene; the high school’s power had 
been cut, we were gathered in an 
enclosed outdoor yard, illuminated 
by halogen construction lights 
mounted on a portable crane and powe-
red by a generator.

Strike ! : 
Later that night we got word that 
three units had settled and the fa-
culty had been isolated. Bright and 
early the next morning, we headed out 
to picket lines with our signs- fa-
culty and supporters clustered at all 
entrances to the campus. People from 
other units joined us as they could, 
but they were also obligated by their 
agreement to work. A vicious edito-
rial in the only daily paper called 
us privileged brats for daring to 
challenge our work conditions in a 
down economy, ignoring the fact that 
salaries were not a critical item on 

the table. We didn’t know if we had 
public opinion behind us at all, and 
it was evident from the emails the 
Chancellor sent that she was deter-
mined that university “business” 
would go on as usual. We were Told 
we were dispensable and that our num-
bers were insignificant, it began to 
feel like this would not end quickly. 
The editorial continued on, sugges-
ting that some of us might die before 
this strike was resolved. 
Because the health of the university 
is tied so closely to the local eco-
nomy, the reactionary tide could have 
risen against us.
This, I think, is where the Occupa-
tion movement helped redirect the 
conversation in our favor; by keeping 
the truth of our class relations in 
the foreground. Picketing is a stre-
nuous physical activity; you are 
standing in the elements, often by 
the road where people might challenge 
you. It is monotonous work, made ea-
sier only by the fellowship of col-
leagues and the acknowledgement of 
people passing by. Picketing makes 
the invisible worker visible, and 
puts her into the public eye. I think 
that our public presence triggered 
memories of regional labor disputes 
from the past, in which communities 
survived because of their staunch 
solidarity and morale. I think that 
the working class people unconnected 
with the university made the distinc-
tion that the people standing on the 
street corner with picket signs were 
much more like them than those who 
were managing the university. And as 
we stood on the corners, postal wor-
kers, electrical workers, and others 
with and without union representa-
tion, with and without jobs, came by 
to bring us coffee and support. Res-
taurants donated food, and each eve-
ning, our striking body gathered 
together and shared a meal and sto-
ries.

Solidarity, Victory : 
Students came by daily to tell us 
that classes were not going as usual, 
and that they wanted us back. Many 
picked up signs and joined the lines, 
shouting, “We want our teachers 
back !”, Others made work about the 
strike and the Occupy movement. Still 
others went on strike themselves; 
heading back to dorms for a respite 
from the semester’s inhuman pace. 
After the first couple days, two un-
dergrads used Facebook to invite stu-
dents to march on campus with fa-
culty. The third student rally led a 
huge crowd of students, faculty and 
supporters to surround a building 

where the Board of Trustees was mee-
ting, people involved with Occupy 
Carbondale did a mic check. That eve-
ning, the Administration and our FA 
negotiating team came to an agreement 
that gave us the transparency and 
accountability we wanted from the 
university. No furloughs without 
third party oversight, and no arbi-
trary layoffs. The next day we went 
back to our classes. While not all 
students had participated in the ral-
lies, for many, it was their first 
experience in raising their voices 
together with others to make demands, 
and they had the delicious satisfac-
tion of winning.
Soon after the strike was resolved, 
bad weather arrived and students went 
home for Thanksgiving. Occupy Car-
bondale decamped from the school at 
that point and moved to the building 
that housed an erstwhile Indymedia 
Center. From here, the desire is to 
continue working to catalyze and in-
volve people in Carbondale and the 
larger region. In conclusion, the 
convergence of our strike and the 
occupation movement worked to 
strengthen people’s solidarity and 
identification with labor, and its 
successful resolution, I think, pre-
sents a challenge for us- university 
workers and Occupiers- to start lear-
ning how we can better support the 
struggles in the wider community.
  
Links :

For a good article about the strike 
see Adam Turl’s piece in Socialist 
Worker online :  
http ://socialistworker.org/2011/11/09/
siu-faculty-on-strike

Video of dental hygiene students 
protesting : 
http ://www.youtube.com/
watch ?v=ga0RCZXHs3g

A rally in the woods : Whose Univer-
sity ? Our University !
http ://www.youtube.com/watch ?v=
UDf9N84av7Q&feature=related

Creativity !
http ://www.youtube.com/watch ?NR
=1&feature=endscreen&v=DGXaYQbW
YJE

and one more for good measure : 
http ://www.youtube.com/watch ?v=L
j6zmpVpYms&feature=related

After-rally solidarity singers : 
http ://www.youtube.com/watch ?v
=DGXaYQbWYJE&feature=player_em-
bedded
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